
Supporting our dear immigrant neighbors 
 
As COVID-19 continues to upend the lives of thousands of Minnesotans, undocumented 
immigrants are significantly impacted and struggling. Over 38% of immigrants work in the 
hardest hit service industries according to the Catholic Health Association. A local Catholic 
primary school serving low-income immigrants in Minneapolis recently reported that over 70% 
of their students’ parents are out of work at this time. This is compounded by fears sparked by 
the tightening and changes of immigration laws, especially the new public charge rule, keeping 
many from seeking medical care. The lack of access to federal relief, including stimulus checks, 
expanded unemployment insurance and funding for small businesses, means that many 
undocumented immigrants have little help in this time of global crisis. For example, Carlos 
Urrieta, an undocumented immigrant, is one of thousands of immigrants in Minnesota who have 
been rendered unable to care for themselves or their families, while being left out in the cold by 
government relief efforts. “Our state has not yet recognized the human dignity of immigrants. 
Now others have to experience what I go through every day,” said Urrieta at an online townhall 
meeting with Sen. Patricia Torres-Ray on April 21st.  
 
The Sisters of St. Joseph and Consociates have been supporting all impacted by the COVID-19 
pandemic, most especially our vulnerable immigrant neighbors during this time.  The 
Immigration Working Group in collaboration with the Legislative Advocacy Partners and the 
CSJ Justice Commission have been advocating for undocumented immigrants. Members are 
raising awareness of the plight of immigrants while seeking federal legislation for funding, 
protection, testing, treatment and services for ALL regardless of immigration status (such as with 
Congressional Legislation - HR 6437). The CSJ community continues to support the St. Kate’s 
Food Shelf offering those with great need to obtain fresh produce, break, milk and canned goods, 
as well as basic toiletry items. In addition, we have been providing informational materials in 
English and Spanish about the Family First Coronavirus Relief Act and other important 
information for the undocumented community. The CSJ Community continues to raise our 
concerns for the safety of immigrants in detention in which the U.S. Government Accountability 
Project finds 72-100% of individuals in detention at risk of coronavirus infection.  We vocalize 
our support of DACA youth and international college students who are not able to receive 
emergency grant money provided by the CARES Act. 
 
Carlos in one of the thousands of undocumented immigrants for whom the CSJs are advocating, 
and we will continue to raise our voices during this time. If you are interested in learning about 
how you can advocate for undocumented immigrants, please visit the Justice Office webpage for 
more information. 
 
 
 


